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(57) ABSTRACT 

Amedication dispensing system includes a medicine cabinet 
having a plurality of compartments for containing supplies 
of different kinds of medications to be accessed by a 
healthcare attendant for preparing individual medication 
dosages for named patients; and a delivery device, prefer 
ably in the form of a mobile cart, having a plurality of 
sections for receiving medication dosages prescribed for 
named patients. The medicine cabinet includes a processor 
having a memory for storing the names of patients and their 
prescribed medication dosages, and a display screen for 
displaying the patient names and their respective prescribed 
medication dosages. The delivery device includes a display 
screen for displaying the patient names and their respective 
medication dosages, and a communication link With the 
medicine cabinet through Which the cabinet processor com 
municates to the delivery device the patient names and their 
respective medication dosages. 
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MEDICATION DISPENSING SYSTEM INCLUDING 
MEDICINE CABINET AND TRAY THEREFOR 

FIELD AND BACKGROUND OF THE 
INVENTION 

[0001] The present invention relates to medication dis 
pensing systems, and also to a novel medicine cabinet 
structure and a novel delivery device, such as a tray or 
mobile cart, for use in such systems. 

[0002] Automated medication dispensing systems have 
been in use for many years. The initial purpose of such 
systems Was to reduce the high rates of medication errors 
associated With manual distribution. The literature indicates 
that medication errors occur in the following areas: 55% at 
ordering, 33% at administration, 6% at transportation and 
5% at dispensing. The current automated systems present 
more sophisticated advantages, including: loWer costs asso 
ciated With pharmaceutical distribution, reduction of per 
sonnel, inventory control, substance control, automated 
documentation, further reduction of errors, and relieving 
professional pharmacists and nursing personnel of many 
tasks. 

[0003] There are tWo types of dispensing systems cur 
rently employed in medical facilities: centraliZed systems, 
and decentraliZed systems. 

[0004] The centraliZed systems are based on the transfer of 
the physician’s orders/prescription to the central pharmacy 
of the medical facility. These systems facilitate the transfer 
of these orders to the central pharmacy after being revieWed 
by personnel in the Ward/?oor. The orders are revieWed, 
authoriZed and ?lled by a pharmacist and sent as a 24-hour 
unit dose to the Ward, each unit dose including the medica 
tions for the folloWing 24 hours for a speci?c patient. The 
medications are then dispensed by a nurse according to the 
orders issued by the appropriate physician. The nurse pro 
ceeds to dispense the medications as ordered, by locating the 
intended medication/s in the receptacle sent to the Ward by 
the central pharmacy, and then delivers them to the patient’s 
bedside. CentraliZed systems are used primarily in the 
USA. They are costly and very inef?cient, mainly because 
of the use of a large trained staff. 

[0005] Decentralized systems are based on Ward stocks 
managed by trained nursing personnel in conjunction With 
dedicated pharmacists from the hospital pharmacy to the 
given department. The dispensing procedure traditionally 
proceeds as folloWs: 

[0006] 1. The nurse receives from the physician the 
prescription/s stating the medication, time of deliv 
ery, and route (p.o., i.v., etc.). 

[0007] 2. At the appropriate time, the nurse retrieves 
the appropriate medication/s for the patients accord 
ing to a list of orders, places the medications into a 
receptacle, usually With an attachment that indicates 
the patient’s name, place the receptacles on a tray, 
and then commences to dispense the receptacles to 
the patients in the Ward. 

[0008] The foregoing traditional method is subject to a 
number of disadvantages including: (1) possible confusion 
betWeen patient ?les; (2) errors in brand or dosage When 
retrieving medications from the medicine cabinet; (3) errors 
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in identifying individual patients; (4) errors in receptacle 
identi?cation; (5) demanding of much of the nurse’s time; 
(6) possibility of mistakes in inventory keeping and phar 
macy ordering; and (7) very loW degree of control even 
though expensive and involving narcotic drugs. 

[0009] A report from the Institute of Medicine (IOM) of 
the National Academies released in November 1999 in the 
USA. calls on Congress to create a national patient safety 
center to develop neW tools and systems, based on alarming 
?gures regarding human cost of medical errors. Deaths from 
medical errors are estimated, according to different studies, 
to be betWeen 44,000 to 98,000 people in the US. hospitals 
each year, more than those from highWay accidents, breast 
cancer or aids. The report states that illegible handWriting, 
and the treatment of patients by several practitioners that do 
not have complete information about the medicines pre 
scribed and the patient’s illnesses, are part of the basic ?aWs 
in the Way the health system is presently organiZed. William 
Richardson, chairman of the committee, is quoted saying “It 
may be part of human nature to err, but it is also part of 
human nature to create solutions, ?nd better alternatives, and 
meet the challenges ahead” 

[0010] Medication management devices generally fall 
under three categories: (a) automated devices in the central 
pharmacy area; (b) automated devices in the patient care 
unit; and (c) point-of-care information systems. 

[0011] The primary goal of centrally-located devices is to 
replace or improve the current manual process for ?lling unit 
dose carts. These devices offer the advantage of a single, 
centraliZed inventory and a loWer overall inventory. Disad 
vantages of such devices include large siZe, high cost, and 
reliance on efficient delivery systems. 

[0012] Patient care unit-based devices replace the tradi 
tional manual unit dose cart ?lling and delivery system and 
provide increased control over ?oor stock. Advantages of 
such systems include smaller siZe and loWer cost relative to 
centrally-located devices, immediate access to medications, 
and automated documentation of medication administration. 

[0013] Point-of-care systems are designed to enable 
immediate eXchange of patient data at the bedside. Such 
systems alloW for rapid access to patient information, fast 
documentation, integration of hospital information systems, 
and immediate veri?cation of drug administration. 

[0014] Many systems have been proposed and are 
described in the literature in all three of the above areas for 
minimiZing or eliminating the above-described disadvan 
tages of the eXisting systems. Examples of such recent 
developments are described in US. Pat. Nos.: 6,032,155; 
6,021,392; 5,912,818; 5,314,243; 5,564,803; 6,003,006; 
6,068,156; 5,842,976; 5,797,515; 5,014,875; 5,460,294; 
5,713,485 and 5,883,806. 

[0015] HoWever, there is still a very pressing need to 
provide a medication dispensing system Which meets the 
folloWing goals: (1) secure and reliable medication dispens 
ing; (2) more efficient and faster dispensing in comparison 
to the eXisting methods; (3) collection of vital signs (i.e., 
temperature, pulse rate and blood pressure) simultaneously 
With medication dispensing; (4) maXimum automation and 
employment of computeriZed paperless operation; (5) auto 
matic management of drug inventory in each department; (6) 
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protection of “drug abuse” by medical and paramedical 
personnel; and (7) special protection for narcotic drugs. 

[0016] An object of the present invention is to provide a 
medication dispensing system, and also a medicine cabinet 
structure and a delivery device, such as a tray or mobile cart, 
enabling attaining one or more of the foregoing goals. 

BRIEF SUMMARY OF THE PRESENT 
INVENTION 

[0017] According to one broad aspect of the present 
invention, there is provided a medication dispensing system, 
comprising: a medicine cabinet having a plurality of com 
partments for containing supplies of different kinds of 
medications to be accessed by a healthcare attendant for 
preparing individual medication dosages for named patients; 
and at least one delivery device having a plurality of sections 
for receiving medication dosages prescribed for named 
patients; the medicine cabinet including a cabinet processor 
having a memory for storing the names of patients and their 
prescribed medication dosages, and a display screen for 
displaying the patient names and their respective prescribed 
medication dosages; the delivery device including a display 
screen for displaying the patient names and their respective 
medication dosages, and a communication link With the 
medicine cabinet through Which the cabinet processor com 
municates to the tray the patient names and their respective 
medication dosages. 

[0018] The delivery device may be a tray, but is preferably 
in the form of a mobile cart having compartments Which are 
normally locked but Which are selectively unlocked by the 
mobile cart processor When a medication therein is to be 
included in a medication dosage prescribed for a named 
patient. Also, the display screen in the medication cabinet 
processor and/or in the delivery device may be a touch 
screen. 

[0019] According to another aspect of the present inven 
tion, there is provided a medication dispensing system, 
comprising: a medicine cabinet having a plurality of com 
partments for containing supplies of different kinds of 
medications to be accessed by a healthcare attendant for 
preparing individual medication dosages for named patients; 
at least one delivery device having a plurality of sections for 
receiving medication dosages prescribed for named patients; 
and a central processor having a memory for storing the 
patients names and prescribed medication dosages; the 
medicine cabinet including a communication link With the 
central processor, and a memory for storing the names of the 
patients and their prescribed medication dosages communi 
cated thereto by the central processor; the delivery device 
including a communication link With the cabinet processor, 
and having a display for displaying the patient names and 
their respective medication dosages communicated thereto 
by the cabinet processor. 

[0020] According to a further aspect of the present inven 
tion, there is provided a medication dispensing system, 
comprising: a medicine cabinet having a plurality of com 
partments for containing supplies of different kinds of 
medications to be accessed by a healthcare attendant for 
preparing individual medication dosages for named patients; 
at least one delivery device having a plurality of sections for 
receiving medication dosages prescribed for named patients; 
and a central processor having a memory for storing the 
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patients names and prescribed medication dosages; the 
medicine cabinet including a cabinet processor having a 
communication link With the central processor, and a plu 
rality of indicators, one for each of the compartments, to 
indicate the compartment containing the medication supply 
to be included in a prescribed medication dosage for a 
named patient. 

[0021] According to a still further aspect of the present 
invention, there is provided a medication dispensing system, 
comprising a medicine cabinet having a plurality of com 
partments for containing supplies of different kinds of 
medications to be accessed by a healthcare attendant for 
preparing individual medication dosages for named patients; 
at least one delivery device having a plurality of sections for 
receiving medication dosages prescribed for named patients; 
and a central processor having a memory for storing the 
patients names and prescribed medication dosages; the com 
partments in the medicine cabinet being in the form of 
draWers Which are normally locked but Which are selectively 
unlocked by the cabinet processor When containing a medi 
cation supply to be included in a prescribed medication 
dosage for a named patient; the medicine cabinet further 
including a plurality of light indicators, one for each of the 
compartments, controlled by the cabinet processor to indi 
cate the compartment containing the medication supply to be 
included in a prescribed medication dosage for a named 
patient. 
[0022] As used herein in the speci?cation and in the 
claims section that folloWs, the term “draWer” includes any 
type of storage compartment, such as, but not limited to, 
conventional draWers and bins. 

[0023] According to yet another aspect of the present 
invention, there is provided a delivery device for a medica 
tion dispensing system, the delivery device comprising: a 
plurality of sections for receiving one or more medication 
dosages prescribed for a named patient; and a display screen 
for displaying the patient names and their respective medi 
cation dosages. As indicated earlier, the delivery device may 
be in the form of trays, but preferably is in the form of 
mobile carts in Which the plurality of sections are compart 
ments Which are normally locked, but Which are selectively 
unlocked. 

[0024] According to a still further aspect of the present 
invention, there is provided a medicine cabinet for a medi 
cation dispensing system, the medicine cabinet comprising: 
a housing including a plurality of compartments for con 
taining supplies of different kinds of medications to be 
accessed by a health care attendant for preparing individual 
medication dosages for named patients; a processor having 
a memory for storing the names of patients and their 
prescribed medication dosages; and a display screen for 
displaying the patient names and their respective prescribed 
medication dosages. Preferably, the medicine cabinet is 
divided into tWo units; one unit containing compartments for 
stock medications, the other unit containing compartments 
for medications sorted by patient names and identi?cations. 

[0025] As Will be described more particularly beloW, the 
above features of the invention, particularly When used 
together, integrate concepts of point-of-care systems With 
patient care unit devices, eliminate unnecessary and costly 
elements, and thus enable an ef?cient safe system to be 
attained having a user friendly operation, modular interfac 
ing, computeriZed tracking and veri?cation at all levels. 
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[0026] Implementation of the system of the present inven 
tion involves performing or completing selected tasks or 
steps manually, automatically, or a combination thereof. 
Moreover, according to actual instrumentation and equip 
ment of preferred embodiments of the method and system of 
the present invention, several selected steps could be imple 
mented by hardWare or by softWare on any operating system 
of any ?rmWare or a combination thereof. For eXample, as 

hardWare, selected steps of the invention could be imple 
mented as a chip or a circuit. As softWare, selected steps of 
the invention could be implemented as a plurality of soft 
Ware instructions being eXecuted by a computer using any 
suitable operating system. In any case, selected steps of the 
method and system of the invention could be described as 
being performed by a data processor, such as a computing 
platform for executing a plurality of instructions. 

[0027] Further features and advantages of the invention 
Will be apparent from the description beloW. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0028] The invention is herein described, by Way of 
eXample only, With reference to the accompanying draWings. 
With speci?c reference noW to the draWings in detail, it is 
stressed that the particulars shoWn are by Way of eXample 
and for purposes of illustrative discussion of the preferred 
embodiments of the present invention only, and are pre 
sented in the cause of providing What is believed to be the 
most useful and readily understood description of the prin 
ciples and conceptual aspects of the invention. In this regard, 
no attempt is made to shoW structural details of the invention 
in more detail than is necessary for a fundamental under 

standing of the invention, the description taken With the 
draWings making apparent to those skilled in the art hoW the 
several forms of the invention may be embodied in practice. 

[0029] In the draWings: 

[0030] FIG. 1 is a block diagram illustrating the various 
components of one form of medication dispensing system 
constructed in accordance With the present invention; 

[0031] FIG. 2 is a block diagram illustrating the central 
(or Ward) computer in the system of FIG. 1; 

[0032] FIG. 3 is a diagram more particularly illustrating 
one form of medicine cabinet in the system of FIG. 1; 

[0033] FIG. 4 is a block diagram more particularly illus 
trating a second form of medicine cabinet in the system of 
FIG. 1; 

[0034] FIG. 5 is a diagram illustrating the construction of 
the tray in the system of FIG. 1; 

[0035] FIG. 6 is a diagram more particularly illustrating 
the portable computer for the physician and/or pharmacist in 
the system of FIG. 1; and 

[0036] FIG. 7 is a diagram illustrating a delivery device in 
the form of a mobile cart, rather than in the form of trays as 
in FIG. 1. 
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DESCRIPTION OF A PREFERRED 
EMBODIMENT 

[0037] The Overall System 

[0038] The medication dispensing system described 
herein closely folloWs the eXisting manual decentraliZed 
systems, including Ward cabinets for the supplies of the 
various medications, receptacles for the delivery of the 
medications to individual patients, and delivery devices, 
such as trays in FIG. 1 or mobile carts in FIG. 7, for 
delivering the medications to the point of care. HoWever, the 
described system enables attaining a higher degree of safety, 
as Well as increased efficiency in the dispensing, replenish 
ing and record-keeping operations. The described system is 
simple, yet reliable, utiliZes relatively basic hardWare Which 
can be easily installed and maintained, and requires a 
minimum of retraining on the part of the nurses or other 
healthcare attendants. 

[0039] FIG. 1 is a block diagram illustrating the main 
components of a medication dispensing system constructed 
in accordance With the present invention as may be provided 
in a medical institution having a plurality of Wards. The 
illustrated system includes a central (Ward) computer, gen 
erally designated 20, for each Ward or for a group of Wards; 
one or more medicine cabinets of a rectangular type, gen 
erally designated 30, and/or of a cylindrical type, generally 
designated 40; and one or more smart delivery devices, 
generally designated 50, each adapted to accommodate 
speci?c medications for each patient in the respective Ward. 
In the system illustrated in FIG. 1, the delivery devices 50 
are in the form of trays; FIG. 7 illustrates a preferred 
delivery device in the form of a mobile cart. The system 
illustrated in FIG. 1 further includes a plurality of hand 
held, portable computers, each generally designated 60, for 
use by physicians and/or pharmacists, When Writing and/or 
authoriZing prescriptions for individual patients. 

[0040] As Will be described more particularly beloW, the 
central computer 20, and each medicine cabinet 30 or 40, 
includes a processor having a memory for storing the names 
of patients and their prescribed medication dosages, a dis 
play (or touch) screen for displaying the patient names and 
their respective medication dosages, and a communication 
link enabling communication betWeen the central computer 
and the medicine cabinet. Each delivery device 50 also 
includes a display (or touch) screen for displaying the 
patient names and their respective medication dosages, and 
a communication link With the medicine cabinet through 
Which the cabinet processor communicates to the delivery 
device display screen the patient names and their respective 
dosages. 

[0041] As Will be described more particularly beloW, the 
central processor, the medicine cabinet processor, and the 
delivery device enable all the information involved in the 
dispensing, replenishing and record-keeping operations to 
be performed electronically Without any need for access to 
patient’s Written ?les. Such a system therefore minimiZe the 
possibility of error, and also relieve the nurses or other 
healthcare attendants of many tasks required in the conven 
tional medication dispensing system. In addition, the 
described system enables the healthcare-attendants to enter 
vital signs of the patient into the records in order to provide 
up-dated information of the patient’s medical condition. 
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[0042] The Central (Ward) Computer 

[0043] FIG. 2 is a block diagram illustrating the main 
components of the central computer provided in each Ward 
or group of Wards. Such a computer includes a conventional 

CPU (central processor unit) 21 having a memory 22; an 
input 23 from the medicine cabinet(s) (30, 40, FIG. 1); an 
input 24 from the portable units (60, FIG. 1); and one or 
more manual inputs 25, such as a keyboard, touch screen, 
mouse, and the like. The central processor 21 includes an 
output 26 to the medicine cabinet(s) 30, 40; a display 27; and 
a printer 28, e. g., for printing inventory records management 
reports, etc. The central Ward computer 20 does not have 
(but may have) a direct output to the delivery devices 50 
since it communicates With them via the medicine cabinet(s) 
30, 40 as Will be described beloW. 

[0044] A main task of the Ward computer 20 is to manage 
(open, update and remove) all patient entries in the respec 
tive Ward, With every entry containing the folloWing infor 
mation for the respective patient: name; identi?cation as 
appearing on a bar code printed on the Wristband to be Worn 
by the patient; referring and treating physicians; relatives; 
allergies; medication orders, including an electronic signa 
ture by both the physician and the authoriZing pharmacist; 
the vital signs of the respective patient as collected and 
stored during physician rounds and/or medication dispens 
ing rounds; and information about all medications received 
by the patient While in the respective Ward. The patient entry 
also includes a ?ag indicating if the respective entry is active 
or deactivated (e.g., by the release or transfer of the patient 
to another Ward). 

[0045] The Ward computer 20 also serves as a simple and 
friendly man-machine interface for the entry of the physi 
cian’s orders regarding medications. Such entries may be 
done by manually inputting this information, or by auto 
matically inputting the information via the portable units 60. 
At the end of each physician’s order entry, the entry must be 
validated by an electronic signature of the physician, e.g., 
via the portable unit 60, or by a reader 29 reading the 
personal identi?cation badge of the treating physician. 

[0046] The Ward computer 20 also serves as a simple and 
friendly man-machine interface in the dispensing of the 
medications to the patient from the medicine cabinet(s) 30, 
40, and in the replenishing of the medicine cabinets. All 
operations of the medicine cabinet(s) are documented in the 
computer’s memory 22 and may be printed out or displayed 
at any desired time in the form of reports. Each such 
operation requires the person initiating the operation to be 
identi?ed by name or employee number, folloWed by the 
personal code or identi?cation badge, e.g., as read by the 
ID. badge reader 29. 

[0047] The Ward computer 20 also maintains a running 
inventory of the contents of each medicine cabinet 30, 40, 
including a list of the different kinds of medications and their 
locations in the matriX of draWers in the respective cabinet. 
Such inventories are continuously updated as the medica 
tions are dispensed and as the supplies are replenished. This 
task also alloWs for the addition of a neW medication to be 
dispensed, or the removal of a medication no longer required 
to be dispensed. 

[0048] The Ward computer 20 may also produce a Wide 
variety of reports and records, including: current inventories 
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in each Ward cabinet; the replenishing level of each medi 
cation; information concerning patient ?les, individually and 
collectively; information concerning patient vital signs, e. g., 
for graphical display; information regarding all dispensing 
and replenishing of medications from the medicine cabinets, 
including date, time, names, etc.; replenishing forms to be 
directed to the pharmacy for replenishing a medication 
(Which task can also be performed by a connection to the 
pharmacy computer); forms for emergency medication; and 
summaries of all the medications received by a particular 
patient during the stay in the respective Ward, including 
billing, etc. 

[0049] As indicated above, the Ward computer 20 com 
municates directly With the medicine cabinet(s) (30, 40) 
regarding the inventory of medications and their locations in 
the cabinet, the names of the patients and their prescribed 
medication dosages; the type and quantities of medications 
as dispensed and as replenished; and the vital signs data With 
respect to the patients as inputted manually, or via the 
delivery device 50, or via the portable units 60, during an 
examination by the physician or the dispensing of a medi 
cation to the patient. 

[0050] The Construction of the Medicine Cabinet (FIGS. 
3 and 4) 

[0051] As indicated earlier, each Ward may be provided 
With one or more medicine cabinets of the rectangular type 
30 and/or of the cylindrical type 40. FIG. 3 diagrammati 
cally illustrates the construction of a rectangular medicine 
cabinet 30; Whereas FIG. 4 illustrates the construction of a 
cylindrical medicine cabinet 40. In both cases, the medicine 
cabinet has a plurality of compartments for containing 
supplies of the different kinds of medications to be accessed 
by a healthcare attendant for preparing individual dosages to 
be delivered to the respective patients via the delivery 
devices 50. The medicine cabinet further acts as a commu 
nication link betWeen the delivery devices 50 and the Ward 
computer 20 for recording in the Ward computer vital signs 
of the respective patients as may be taken during the 
dispensing of the medications to them. 

[0052] The medicine cabinet 30 shoWn in FIG. 3 includes 
a rectangular housing in Which the medication compart 
ments are in the form of draWers 31 arranged in a rectangular 
array, consisting of a plurality of horiZontal roWs and 
vertical columns. Each draWer 31 preferably includes a lock, 
shoWn schematically at 32, Which normally locks the draWer 
in its closed position, but Which is selectively actuatable to 
release the draWer to enable it to be pulled out by the 
healthcare attendant in order to access the medication supply 
Within the draWer. 

[0053] The illustrated medicine cabinet further includes a 
processor 33 having a memory for storing the names of 
patients and the prescribed medication dosages as commu 
nicated thereto via the Ward computer 20. The medicine 
cabinet further includes a screen 34 for displaying this 
information. 

[0054] The medicine cabinet 30 further includes a com 
munication link 36 With the Ward computer 20, and another 
communication link 37 With the delivery devices 50. Such 
communication links are schematically shoWn as connectors 
for Wired communication, but could also be transmitters and 
receivers (e.g., RF, IR, acoustical) for Wireless communica 
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tion. A keyboard 38 serves for manually inputting data, 
besides the data inputted via the communication links 36, 
37. The display screen 34 may also be a touch screen for 
inputting data. 

[0055] The illustrated medicine cabinet 30 further 
includes a label printer 39. As Will be described beloW, such 
a printer may be used for printing labels to be applied to the 
draWers 31 to identify the medications contained therein, 
particularly as neW medications are added. Printer 39 may 
also be used, if necessary, for printing the Wristbands and bar 
codes to be applied to the patients for identifying them. 

[0056] The illustrated medicine cabinet 30 further 
includes a patient speci?c unit 30‘ that includes compart 
ments designated for patients. Unit 30‘ is integrated into the 
medicine cabinet, With the possibility that the unit may be 
detached from the cabinet and become mobile. The medicine 
cabinet draWers Will normally be in the locked position. 
When a draWer is selected either by patient name, or by a 
speci?c medication, that draWer Will be released enabling a 
spring (not shoWn) to project the selected draWer forWard. 
Such a selected draWer may be returned to its normal locked 
position by manually pushing it back into its place, Where 
upon its spring lock Would be engaged to lock it into 
position. 
[0057] The foregoing components of the medicine cabinet 
30 illustrated in FIG. 3 are poWered by a poWer supply, 
indicated by box (not shoWn), Which preferably also 
includes a back-up unit in the event of poWer failure. 

[0058] Such a cabinet has a capability of accommodating 
a large number of different medications. If needed, a Ward 
may be provided With more than one such cabinet, or the 
capacity of such a cabinet may be increased by having one 
or more expansion units, shoWn schematically at 30a in 
FIG. 1. Such an expansion unit Would provide additional 
draWers but Would include a cable connection to the master 
medicine cabinet 30 in order to enable the expansion unit to 
share its processor, and possibly also its display screen. 

[0059] Medicine cabinet 40, as particularly illustrated in 
FIG. 4, is capable of accommodating a larger number of 
medications. Such a cabinet includes a cylindrical housing 
having a plurality of medication draWers 41 arranged 
according to a matrix of horiZontal circular roWs and vertical 
columns. 

[0060] The illustrated medicine cabinet 40 further 
includes a rotary drive, schematically indicated at 42, for 
rotating the cylindrical array of draWers, and a selector 
member, schematically shoWn at 42a, driven both vertically 
and rotatably by drive 42 along a central rod 42b, for 
selecting one of the draWers to be accessed. This may be 
done, for example, by having the selector member 42a 
release a spring lock, shoWn schematically at 42c, for the 
selected draWer enabling a spring (not shoWn) to project the 
selected draWer forWardly out of the array. Such a selected 
draWer may be returned to its normal, locked position by 
manually pushing it back into the array, Whereupon its 
spring lock 42c Would be engaged to lock it in position. 

[0061] Medicine cabinet 40 illustrated in FIG. 4 also 
includes a processor 43 having a memory for storing the 
names of patients and their respective medication dosages, 
and a display screen 44 for displaying such information. 
Each draWer 41 may also be provided With a light indicator 
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45 controlled by the processor 43 to indicate the draWer 
containing the medication to be accessed for a particular 
patient, although an indicator 45 is not essential in this case 
since the selected draWer is automatically unlocked and 
projected forWardly by the selector unit 42a as described 
above. 

[0062] Medicine cabinet 40 illustrated in FIG. 4 further 
includes a communication link 46 With the Ward computer 
20, a communication link 47 With the tray 50, a manual 
input keyboard 48, a label printer 49, and poWer supply PS, 
corresponding to the comparable elements in medicine cabi 
net 30 as described above With respect to FIG. 3. 

[0063] As shoWn in FIG. 1, the capacity of medicine 
cabinet 40 may also be expanded by adding one or more 
expansion units, shoWn at 30a in FIG. 1. Such an expansion 
unit Would also be a cable-connected to the medicine cabinet 
40 to enable the expansion unit also to share its processor, 
as Well as the display screen or other components if desired. 

[0064] For example, a separate expansion unit 40a for 
medicine cabinet 40 (or expansion unit 30a for medicine 
cabinet 30) may be provided for special medications, e.g., 
those requiring cooling storage, and/or special protective 
measures to control access. 

[0065] Where cooling is required, the cabinet could 
include a refrigeration unit similar to a mini-bar refrigerator; 
and Where special security measures are required, the cabi 
net could be normally locked and unlocked only When a 
proper and valid passWord or personal identi?cation is 
inputted. 

[0066] The Constructi n of the Delivery Devices 50 

[0067] FIG. 5 diagrammatically illustrates the construc 
tion of each of the delivery devices 50. In the illustrated 
system, each of the delivery devices 50 is in the form of a 
tray adapted to carry a plurality of receptacles, such as 
plastic cups and shoWn at 51 in FIG. 5, for the patients in 
the respective Ward, there being one (or more) such recep 
tacles for receiving the medication dosages of each patient. 
The tray 50 Would normally be supported on a shelf to the 
side of the medicine cabinet (30, 40), or on Wheeled equip 
ment for taking vital signs of the patient. 

[0068] FIG. 7, described beloW, illustrates a variation 
Wherein each of the delivery devices is a mobile cart having 
a plurality of compartments for receiving the medication 
dosages. 

[0069] Each tray 50 includes a plurality of sections, in the 
form of depression or Wells 52, for receiving the various 
containers 51. Preferably, each Well 52 is circumscribed by 
an indicator light 53 Which is energiZed, preferably With a 
?ashing light, to indicate the receptacle for the respective 
patient. 

[0070] Each tray 50 further includes a display screen 54 
for displaying the patient names and their respective medi 
cation dosages. The tray further includes a processor having 
a memory and a communication link 55, e.g., Wired or 
Wireless, With the processor (33 or 43) of the respective 
medicine cabinet 30, 40, to enable the latter processor also 
to control the light indicators 53 and the display screen 54 
of the tray. Each tray 50 further includes a keyboard 56 for 
manually entering data, and a bar code reader 57 for reading 
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the bar code on a patient’s Wrist, to enable matching that 
patient With the patients name displayed on the display 
screen 54. 

[0071] Tray 50 illustrated in FIG. 5 also enables the nurse 
or other healthcare attendant to enter vital signs information 
concerning the respective patient at the time medication is 
dispensed to the patient. Such vital signs data may include 
temperature, blood pressure, pulse rate, and any other infor 
mation that may be relevant to the health status of the patient 
and the possible need to change the medication. For this 
purpose, tray 50 includes a communication link 58, e.g., 
Wired or Wireless, to the examination equipment for auto 
matically transferring the data therefrom via communication 
link 55 to the medicine cabinet, Where the data is stored and 
transferred at the appropriate time to the central Ward 
computer 20. Such data may also be manually entered via 
the keyboard 56 or display screen 54. 

[0072] The Construction of the Hand-Held Computer 60 

[0073] Every system for the safe and ef?cient dispensing 
of medication requires a computeriZed patient ?le containing 
at least the details of the patient and the medication the 
patient is to receive. This data may be hand-entered in the 
central Ward computer 20 from hand-Written notes, e.g., 
prepared at the time of the physician rounds. HoWever, a far 
better alternative is to use a hand-held computer 60 as 
illustrated in FIG. 6. 

[0074] Computer 60 includes a keyboard 61 containing 
data-entry and functional keys; a large display 62, preferably 
of the touch screen type to enable inputting information in 
this manner; and a communication link 63, Which may be 
Wired or Wireless, to establish communication With the Ward 
computer 20. 

[0075] Such a hand-held computer alloWs the physician to 
prescribe certain medications, or to change them or their 
dosages, While making the rounds. The hand-held computer 
also receives and retains the physician’s, and/or the phar 
macist’s electronic signature, together With the rest of the 
data collected. At the end of the rounds, the hand-held 
computer 60 may be coupled to the Ward computer 20 so as 
to transfer thereto all the data collected in the hand-held 
computer, including the electronic signature of the physician 
and/or pharmacist. This information, including electronic 
signatures, is entered into the records of the respective 
patients as maintained by the memory Within the Ward 
computer 20. The hand-held computer may also be used for 
entering into the Ward computer, or for displaying in the 
hand-held computer or the Ward computer, the vital signs 
data taken by the physician during the respective round. 

[0076] Operation 

[0077] The described medication dispensing system may 
be used in performing a number of processes as folloWs: 

[0078] Initial Data Entry 

[0079] When a patient enters the respective Ward, a patient 
?le is opened by entering the patient’s name, code (prefer 
ably also printed on a Wristband as a bar code), referring 
physician and treating physician, relatives, allergies, medi 
cation orders including any required electronic signatures by 
the physician and/or pharmacist, and vital signs relevant to 
the medications to be taken by the patient. As indicated 
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earlier, this information is entered manually, and/or by the 
portable hand-held computer 60. 

[0080] Preparing Dosages 
[0081] When a medication dispensing time has arrived, or 
When dispensing of medication is otherWise needed, the 
healthcare attendant ?rst has to identify himself or herself to 
the Ward computer by name or by any other means of 
identi?cation, and then enters the code, displays a personal 
identi?cation device to a reading device. Only When the 
correct identi?cation process is completed, the Ward com 
puter 20 enables the medicine cabinet to be accessed by the 
attendant. 

[0082] If the medicine cabinet (30, 40) is available, the 
Ward computer 20 doWnloads the list of patients to receive 
medication at that time, identifying each patient, the medi 
cation, and the dosage for the respective patient. This 
information is communicated via computer port 26 and the 
cabinet communication link (36, 46) and is displayed on the 
display screen (34, 44) of the medicine cabinet. 

[0083] For each patient’s name displayed, also displayed 
is the prescribed medication dosage, and the appropriate 
draWer for the respective medication is indicated (by indi 
cator lights 32, 45) and unlocked to provide access to the 
medication in the draWer, and/or pushed forWard With cabi 
net 40. 

[0084] If the prescribed medication is not available in the 
medicine cabinet, the medicine cabinet guides the nurse via 
its display to order the medication from the central phar 
macy; at the same time, the Ward computer issues an order 
form for the central pharmacy, or otherWise orders the 
appropriate medication through its communication With the 
central pharmacy. 

[0085] The attendant then checks if the name of the 
medication displayed on the screen 44, 34 matches that on 
the draWer identi?ed by the ?ashing light (35, FIG. 3) or 
unlocked and projecting forWardly (FIG. 4). Assuming there 
is a match, the attendant WithdraWs the medication package 
from the draWer and veri?es that the medicine Within the 
noted draWer is the stated medication, removes the dosage 
speci?ed on the screen, places the dosage in the receptacle 
51 for the respective patient, returns the medication package 
to its draWer, closes the draWer, and makes an entry of the 
dosage removed via the keyboard 38, 48. 

[0086] When the cabinet senses that the draWer has been 
closed, the processor repeats the foregoing cycle With 
respect to the neXt medication to be dispensed to the 
respective patient, and the attendant places the removed 
dosage in the same receptacle 51 for the respective patient. 
This continues until all the speci?ed medications for the 
respective patient have been removed and placed into the 
patient’s receptacle, this receptacle is noW placed in the 
?ashing Well on the surface of tray 50. The tray stores in its 
memory the eXact location of the said receptacle Which Will 
be retrieved later at the point of care for the respective 
patient. 

[0087] The system then repeats the foregoing operations 
With respect to all the other patient’s on the list, With the 
medications for each patient being placed in a separate 
receptacle for the respective patient, and With each recep 
tacle being placed in a separate Well 52 of the tray 50. Each 
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separate receptacle is identi?ed by a label printed by the 
label printer (39, 49) of the medicine cabinet. 

[0088] Delivery of Dosages t the Patients 

[0089] The bay 50, carrying the individual receptacles 51 
for each patient, With each receptacle optionally covered and 
including all the medications to be taken by the respective 
patient, is then taken to the patients in the Ward for delivery 
of each receptacle to the respective patients. For this pur 
pose, the tray 50 may be placed on a Wheeled cart With the 
medical equipment for the collection of vital signs. The 
attendant delivers the medications to the patients in the 
folloWing manner for each patient: 

[0090] When the attendant arrives With the tray at the 
patient’s bedside, the attendant uses the bar code 
reader 57 to scan the patient’s Wristband. 

[0091] This causes the light indicator 53 for the respective 
receptacle 51 to be energiZed, preferably by ?ashing light. 
The patient’s name is also displayed on the screen 54 
together With the list of medications in the respective 
receptacle 51, the total number of medications in the recep 
tacle, and the list of vital signs to be obtained by the 
attendant. If a prescribed medication had not been available 
from the medicine cabinet and therefore had been ordered 
directly from the central pharmacy as described above, the 
tray display 54 Would include a reminder of this fact to the 
attendant. 

[0092] The attendant then removes the receptacle from the 
indicated Well 52 on the tray, matches the printed name on 
the label With the display on the tray, counts the total number 
of medications in the receptacle, and matches the total 
number With the total number in the display. Assuming a 
match occurs in all these respects, the attendant then hands 
the patient the respective receptacle 51 of medications. 

[0093] If certain vital signs are to be taken of the patient 
at this time (e.g., temperature, blood pressure, pulse rate, 
etc.) as instructed via the tray display screen 54, the atten 
dant attends to this and inputs this information via the tray 
connector 58 or manually via the keyboard 56. This infor 
mation is collected and stored in a storage device provided 
on the tray 50 until the end of the round. At that time, such 
information for all the patients is communicated via con 
nector 57 to the medicine cabinet (30, 40), and via its 
connector to the Ward computer 20. The vital signs infor 
mation may be collected before, during, or after the dis 
pensing of the medications, and validated for the respective 
patient by the bar code reader 57. 

[0094] Replenishing the Medicine Cabinet 

[0095] This procedure is under the full surveillance and 
guidance of the medicine cabinet processor and the Ward 
computer. Whenever the medicine cabinet indicates a “loW 
level” of medication in one of the draWers, this fact is 
displayed on the medicine cabinet screen (e.g., 34), and the 
display thereon requests the attendant to reorder the identi 
?ed medication from the central pharmacy via forms, or via 
a special communication channel betWeen the pharmacy 
computer and the Ward computer. 

[0096] The Ward computer 20 may be requested at any 
time to authoriZe a replenishment from the central pharmacy. 
If the ordering is done With forms (i.e., Without direct 
communication), the Ward computer should be supplied With 
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a list of medications received from the pharmacy, including 
the eXact amount of every neW medication. The Ward 
computer updates the inventory and transmits the updated 
inventory to the medicine cabinet. For each such medication, 
the medicine cabinet processor performs the folloWing 
operations: 

[0097] 1. The cabinet processor (e.g., 33) displays the 
name of the medication on the respective cabinet 
screen, and concurrently indicates, and/or unlocks, 
the corresponding draWer of the medicine cabinet. If 
the medication is a neW one that Was not previously 

provided in the medicine cabinet, the cabinet opens 
an empty draWer that Was not in use, has its label 
printer print a label identifying the neW medication, 
and instructs the attendant, via the display or touch 
screen, to apply the label to the front of the draWer. 
If any particular medication is needed in relatively 
large quantities, a plurality of draWers may be allo 
cated to the respective medication. 

[0098] 2. The attendant then opens the packaging of 
the medication and places the medication in the open 
draWer. At this time, the attendant again must match 
the name on the package With the name on the front 
of the open draWer; for further safety, the attendant 
may be required to scan the bar code on the medi 
cation packaging to match it With the name of the 
medication displayed on the screen. 

[0099] 3. The attendant then closes the draWer. When 
the closed draWer is sensed by the medicine cabinet, 
its processor repeats the foregoing cycle for all the 
remaining medications on the list for replenishment. 
If during such a replenishing operation the attendant 
notes that one of the draWers is full, the attendant 
may press a “full” button on the cabinet keyboard (or 
on the display screen, if a contact screen is used), 
Whereupon the cabinet processor Will open an empty 
draWer print a label With the name of the medication, 
and instruct the attendant to stick on the neW open 
draWer. 

[0100] Variation 

[0101] FIG. 7 illustrates a variation Wherein the delivery 
device, instead of being a tray 50 placeable on a mobile cart 
or the like, is actually the mobile cart itself, therein generally 
designated 70. The mobile cart 70 includes a plurality of 
compartments 71 in the form of draWers for receiving the 
medications, With each draWer being lockable by a lock 
schematically shoWn at 72. The mobile cart 70 further 
includes a display or touch screen 74, a communication link 
75 to the medicine cabinets, a keyboard 76 for entering data, 
a bar code reader 77 for reading data on the patient’s 
Wristband, a communication link 78 to examination equip 
ment, and a control panel 79. 

[0102] The remainder of the system Would otherWise be 
substantially the same as illustrated in FIGS. 1-6, eXcept that 
in most cases the cylindrical medicine cabinet 40, as Well as 
its eXpansion unit 40a and expansion unit 30a of the 
medicine cabinet 30, Would not be needed. 

[0103] An alternative method for delivering medications 
in a centraliZed system using such mobile carts 70 Would be 
as folloWs: 
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[0104] The medications are delivered to the Ward 
from the central pharmacy for the respective 
patients. The medications Which are sent for the neXt 
24 hours, or for any other period of time, are then 
placed in the respective patient’s draWer in the unit 
(eg 30) of the medicine cabinet. When medication 
dispensing time has arrived, and if the medicine 
cabinet is available, the Ward computer 20 doWn 
loads the list of patients to receive medication at that 
time, identifying each patient, the medication, and 
the dosage for the respective patient. This informa 
tion is communicated via computer port 26 and the 
cabinet communication link 36 and is displayed per 
patient on the display or touch screen 34 of the 
medicine cabinet. 

[0105] For each patients name displayed, also displayed is 
the prescribed medication dosage. The appropriate draWer 
31 in the medicine cabinet 30, for the respective patient 
containing the appropriate medications, is unlocked to pro 
vide access to the medication in the draWer, and/or pushed 
forWard. Because the draWer already possesses the speci?c 
medications for the respective patient, the procedure to be 
folloWed is the removal of the appropriate medications from 
the patient’s draWer 31 in medicine cabinet 30, and the 
transfer of these speci?c medications to the draWer 71 in 
mobile cart 70. 

[0106] It is appreciated that certain features of the inven 
tion, Which are, for clarity, described in the conteXt of 
separate embodiments, may also be provided in combination 
in a single embodiment. Conversely, various features of the 
invention, Which are, for brevity, described in the context of 
a single embodiment, may also be provided separately or in 
any suitable subcombination. 

[0107] Although the invention has been described in con 
junction With speci?c embodiments thereof, it is evident that 
many alternatives, modi?cations and variations Will be 
apparent to those skilled in the art. Accordingly, it is 
intended to embrace all such alternatives, modi?cations and 
variations that fall Within the spirit and broad scope of the 
appended claims. All publications, patents and patent appli 
cations mentioned in this speci?cation are herein incorpo 
rated in their entirety by reference into the speci?cation, to 
the same eXtent as if each individual publication, patent or 
patent application Was speci?cally and individually indi 
cated to be incorporated herein by reference. In addition, 
citation or identi?cation of any reference in this application 
shall not be construed as an admission that such reference is 
available as prior art to the present invention. 

What is claimed is: 
1. A medication dispensing system, comprising: 

a medicine cabinet having a plurality of compartments for 
containing supplies of different kinds of medications to 
be accessed by a healthcare attendant for preparing 
individual medication dosages for named patients; 

and at least one delivery device having a plurality of 
sections for receiving medication dosages prescribed 
for named patients; 

said medicine cabinet including a cabinet processor hav 
ing a memory for storing the names of patients and their 
prescribed medication dosages, and a display screen for 
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displaying said patient names and their respective pre 
scribed medication dosages; 

said delivery device including a display screen for dis 
playing the patient names and their respective medica 
tion dosages, and a communication link With said 
medicine cabinet through Which said cabinet processor 
communicates to said delivery device the patient names 
and their respective medication dosages. 

2. The system according to claim 2, Wherein said com 
partments in the medicine cabinet are in the form of draWers 
Which are normally locked but Which are selectively 
unlocked by said cabinet processor When containing a 
medication supply to be included in a prescribed medication 
dosage for a named patient. 

3. The system according to claim 1, Wherein said delivery 
device is a tray. 

4. The system according to claim 1, Wherein said delivery 
device is a mobile cart. 

5. The system according to claim 4, Wherein said mobile 
cart further includes a reader device for reading an identi 
?cation of a named patient to enable matching the read 
identi?cation With an identi?cation communicated by said 
medicine cabinet of a named patient to receive a prescribed 
medication dosage. 

6. The system according to claim 5, Wherein said reading 
device is a bar code reader to read the bar code on a Wrist 
band carried by the respective patient. 

7. The system according to claim 4, Wherein said plurality 
of sections of the mobile cart are compartments Which are 
normally locked but Which are selectively unlocked by said 
mobile cart processor When a medication therein is to be 
included in a medication dosage prescribed for a named 
patient. 

8. The system according to claim 1, Wherein said medi 
cine cabinet further includes a label printer for printing the 
names of neW medications to be introduced into empty 
compartments to receive supplies of the neW medications. 

9. The system according to claim 1, Wherein said cabinet 
processor further stores in its memory a running inventory of 
each medication supply in each compartment including all 
quantities supplied less all dosages removed. 

10. The system according to claim 1, Wherein the system 
further comprises a central processor having a memory for 
storing said patient names and the respective medication 
dosages prescribed for said patients; and a communication 
link With said medicine cabinet through Which said central 
processor communicates to said cabinet processor the 
patient names and their respective prescribe medication 
dosages. 

11. The system according to claim 10, Wherein one of said 
processors stores in its memory running inventories of the 
medications in said compartments, including all quantities 
introduced into the respective compartment less all dosages 
removed therefrom. 

12. The system according to claim 10, Wherein said 
delivery device includes an input device for inputting data 
regarding vital signs of a respective patients, and said 
communication link of the delivery device With the cabinet 
processor communicates said vital signs data to said central 
processor via said cabinet processor and its communication 
link With the central processor. 

13. The system according to claim 10, Wherein the system 
further comprises a plurality of portable computers units for 
use by physicians and/or pharmacists; each of said portable 
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computer units including an input device for inputting data 
regarding a prescribed medication dosage for a named 
patient, a storage device for storing the electronic signature 
of the user, and a communication link for communicating to 
said central processor said inputted data and said electronic 
signature. 

14. The system according to claim 1, Wherein said medi 
cine cabiner is divided into tWo units; one unit containing 
compartments for stock medications, the other unit contain 
ing compartments for medications sorted by patient names 
and identi?cations. 

15. A medication dispensing system, comprising: 

a medicine cabinet having a plurality of compartments for 
containing supplies of different kinds of medications to 
be accessed by a healthcare attendant for preparing 
individual medication dosages for named patients; 

at least one delivery device having a plurality of sections 
for receiving medication dosages prescribed for named 
patients; 

and a central processor having a memory for storing the 
names of said patients and the prescribed medication 
dosages; 

said medicine cabinet including a communication link 
With said central processor, and a memory for storing 
the names of patients and their prescribed medication 
dosages communicated thereto by said central proces 
sor; 

said delivery device including a communication link With 
said cabinet processor, and having a display for dis 
playing the patient names and their respective medica 
tion dosages communicated thereto by said cabinet 
processor. 

16. The system according to claim 15, Wherein said 
cabinet processor also has a display screen for displaying 
said patient names and their respective prescribed medica 
tion dosages. 

17. The system according to claim 15, Wherein one of said 
processors further stores in its memory running inventories 
of the medications in said medicine cabinet compartments, 
including all quantities introduced into the respective com 
partment less all dosages removed therefrom. 

18. The system according to claim 15, Wherein said 
delivery device includes an input device for inputting data 
regarding vital signs of a respective patient, and said com 
munication link of the delivery device With the cabinet 
processor communicates said vital signs data to said central 
processor via said cabinet processor and its communication 
link With the central processor. 

19. The system according to claim 15, Wherein said 
delivery device further includes a reader device for reading 
an identi?cation of a named patient to enable matching said 
read identi?cation With an identi?cation communicated by 
said medicine cabinet of a named patient to receive a 
prescribed medication dosage. 

20. A medication dispensing system, comprising: 

a medicine cabinet having a plurality of compartments for 
containing supplies of different kinds of medications to 
be accessed by a healthcare attendant for preparing 
individual medication dosages for named patients; 
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at least one delivery device having a plurality of sections 
for receiving medication dosages prescribed for named 
patients; 

and a central processor having a memory for storing said 
patients names and prescribed medication dosages; 

said medicine cabinet including a cabinet processor hav 
ing a communication link With said central processor, 
and a plurality of indicators, one for each of said 
compartments, to indicate the compartment containing 
the medication supply to be included in a prescribed 
medication dosage for a named patient. 

21. The system according to claim 20, Wherein said 
compartments in the medicine cabinet are in the form of 
draWers Which are normally locked but Which are selectively 
unlocked by said cabinet processor When containing a 
medication supply to be included in a prescribed medication 
dosage for a named patient. 

22. The system according to claim 20, Wherein said 
medicine cabinet further includes a memory for storing the 
names of patients and their prescribed medication dosages, 
and a display screen for displaying said patient names and 
their respective medication dosages. 

23. The system according to claim 22, Wherein one of said 
processors stores in its memory running inventories of the 
medications in said compartments at the medicine cabinet, 
including all quantities introduced into the respective com 
partment less all dosages removed therefrom. 

24. The system according to claim 22, Wherein said 
delivery device includes a display screen for displaying the 
patient names and their respective dosages, and a commu 
nication link With said medicine cabinet through Which said 
cabinet processor communicates to said delivery device the 
patient names and their respective prescribed medication 
dosages. 

25. The system according to claim 22, Wherein said 
delivery device includes an input device for inputting data 
regarding vital signs of a respective patients, and said 
communication link of the delivery device With the cabinet 
processor communicates said vital signs data to said central 
processor via said cabinet processor and its communication 
link With the central processor. 

26. A medication dispensing system, comprising: 

a medicine cabinet having a plurality of compartments for 
containing supplies of different kinds of medications to 
be accessed by a healthcare attendant for preparing 
individual medication dosages for named patients; 

at least one delivery device having a plurality of sections 
for receiving medication dosages prescribed for named 
patients; 

and a central processor having a memory for storing said 
patients names and prescribed medication dosages; 

said compartments in the medicine cabinet being in the 
form of draWers Which are normally locked but Which 
are selectively unlocked by said cabinet processor 
When containing a medication supply to be included in 
a prescribed medication dosage for a named patient; 

said medicine cabinet further including a plurality of light 
indicators, one for each of said compartments, con 
trolled by said cabinet processor to indicate the com 
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partment containing the medication supply to be 
included in a prescribed medication dosage for a named 
patient. 

27. The system according to claim 26, Wherein said 
medicine cabinet further includes a memory for storing the 
names of patients and their prescribed medication dosages, 
and a display screen for displaying said patient names and 
their respective medication dosages. 

28. The system according to claim 26, Wherein said 
cabinet processor further stores in its memory running 
inventories of the medications in said compartments, includ 
ing all quantities introduced into the respective compartment 
less all dosages removed therefrom; said running inventories 
being communicated to said central processor via said 
communication link thereWith. 

29. The system according to claim 26, Wherein said 
delivery device includes a display screen for displaying the 
patient names and their respective dosages, and a commu 
nication link With said medicine cabinet through Which said 
cabinet processor communicates to said delivery device the 
patient names and their respective prescribe medication 
dosages. 

30. The system according to claim 26, Wherein said 
delivery device includes an input device for inputting data 
regarding vital signs of a respective patients, and said 
communication link of the delivery device With the cabinet 
processor communicates said vital signs data to said central 
processor via said cabinet processor and its communication 
link With the central processor. 

31. The system according to claim 26, Wherein said 
delivery device further includes a reader device for reading 
an identi?cation of a named patient to enable matching said 
read identi?cation With an identi?cation communicated by 
said medicine cabinet of a named patient to receive a 
prescribed medication dosage. 

32. A delivery device for a medication dispensing system, 
said delivery device comprising: 

a plurality of sections for receiving medication dosages 
prescribed for named patients; 

and a central display screen for displaying the patient 
names and their respective medication dosages. 

33. The delivery device according to claim 32, Wherein 
the delivery device is a mobile cart, and said plurality of 
sections comprise a plurality of draWers for receiving a 
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plurality of medication dosages prescribed for named 
patients; each of said draWers including a display screen. 

34. The delivery device according to claim 33, Wherein 
said delivery device further includes a reader device for 
reading an identi?cation of a named patient to enable 
matching the read identi?cation With an identi?cation of a 
named patient to receive a prescribed medication dosage 
communicated to the delivery device. 

35. The delivery device according to claim 34, Wherein 
said delivery device includes an input device for inputting 
data regarding vital signs of a respective patient. 

36. A medicine cabinet for a medication dispensing sys 
tem, said medicine cabinet comprising: 

a housing including a plurality of compartments for 
containing supplies of different kinds of medications to 
be accessed by a health care attendant for preparing 
individual medication dosages for named patients; 

a processor having a memory for storing the names of 
patients and their prescribed medication dosages; 

and a display screen for displaying said patient names and 
their respective prescribed medication dosages. 

37. The medicine cabinet according to claim 36, Wherein 
said medicine cabinet further includes a plurality of light 
indicators, one for each of said compartments controlled by 
said processor, to indicate the compartment containing the 
medication supply to be included in a prescribed medication 
dosage for a named patient. 

38. The medicine cabinet according to claim 36, Wherein 
said compartments are in the form of draWers Which are 
normally locked but Which are selectively unlocked by said 
processor When containing a medication supply to be 
included in a prescribed medication dosage for a named 
patient. 

39. The medicine cabinet according to claim 36, Wherein 
said medicine cabinet further includes a label printer for 
printing the names of neW medications to be applied to 
empty compartments to receive supplies of the neW medi 
cations. 

40. The medicine cabinet according to claim 36, Wherein 
said processor further stores in its memory a running inven 
tory of each medication supply in each compartment includ 
ing all quantities supplied less all dosages removed. 

* * * * * 


